MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD AT 7.00 P.M. ON TUESDAY 17TH MAY 2011 AT ASTON CANTLOW VILLAGE HALL
Present:
Cllr. Simmons, Chairman, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Harvey, Cllr. Twynam, David Hannaford, Duncan Hodgson, PPP representative, Sam Hamilton  & Jason Lorenz, Website Developers, SDC  and thirty one members of the public.
Part Meeting:

 County Cllr. Hobbs, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence
Apologies:
Mr. & Mrs. Hyde, Mr. & Mrs. Cureton-Taylor, Mr. & Mrs. Gloster and Mrs. Chatterton.
Minutes of the meeting held on 18th May 2010:



These were approved and signed.

Chairman’s Report:

Prior to giving his annual report, Cllr. Simmons welcomed new Councillor Lesley Harvey and introduced his colleagues to members of the public.  He thanked all Cllrs. and the Clerk for their support, the District and County Cllrs. for attending, David Hannaford for his invaluable assistance together with Sam Hamilton and Jason Lorenz in producing the Community Website, and all members of the community for attending the meeting and website launch.


Report attached.
Annual Accounts for 2010/11:

The Income & Expenditure account had been circulated prior to the meeting. Cllr. Twynam proposed approval of these accounts, seconded by Cllr. Hardy and approved by all. They were duly signed by the Chairman and Responsible Financial Officer.
Issues of Particular Local Importance:

Cllr. Simmons gave a brief history of the website’s development and invited District Councillor Lawrence to declare the Community Website launched as his last formal act as Chairman of the District Council. Councillor Lawrence spent some time ‘surfing’ the Parish Council tabs

Cllr. Lawrence said he was proud to attend the meeting and be involved in the official launch of the website.  He appreciates that it has been a real community effort and offers something to everyone.  As Chairman of the District Council he expressed his thanks to Sam Hamilton and Jason Lorenz for their input, and congratulated all who have been involved. Cllr. Hobbs also thanked Cllr. Simmons and the Clerk for helping him to fulfil his role.

Report from County Cllr. Hobbs:


Cllr. Hobbs thanked Cllr. Simmons for his efforts in getting the website up and running so successfully.  He suggested that, for posterity, perhaps a photograph could be taken of all residents in Aston Cantlow Parish.  

Cllr. Hobbs went on to thank Cllr. Simmons and the Clerk for helping him to fulfil his role before giving his report, as attached.

Other matters raised by an Elector of the Parish:


Steven Law, Bus User Group, raised his concerns regarding the proposed cuts to the local bus service and pointed out that there has been no evidence of usage given and no consultation was made with any user groups prior to the County’s decision to stop subsidising all evening bus services.  He proposed that the County Council suspends this decision until details of usage are produced, and local groups and bus users consulted, to enable an informed decision to be taken.

Cllr. Hobbs requested that a copy of Mr. Law’s proposition be forwarded to him by the Clerk. Cllr. Simmons proposed that the meeting’s resolution be sent to the County Council with the formal endorsement of the Parish Council. All Cllrs were in agreement and all members of the public in full support.
Cllr. Hobbs  apologised that there was no consultation over the reduction of the evening bus services across the county and took on board the comments made at the parish meeting, and will inform his cabinet colleague of the motion passed at the meeting and concerns.


Cllr. Hobbs was asked by Mrs. Creedy-Smith whether there are any plans in hand to alleviate the flooding problems under the bridge in Salters Lane.  Cllr. Hobbs replied that the problem is not solvable easily. When there is heavy rain and the brook floods there is nowhere for the water to go.  Mrs. Creedy-Smith is of the opinion that the brook needs clearing and maintaining.  
Cllr Simmons explained that he and Cllr Twynam had accompanied the County’s Flood Risk Manager Peter Bones on an inspection of flood prone areas throughout the parish on the 8th February.  As well as the railway bridge problem they had stopped at the junction of Salters Lane and Newnham lane where surface flooding also occurs.  They observed that Sillesbourne Brook hasn’t had any maintenance carried out on it in years.

Cllr. Lawrence gave a brief report advising that there have been quite a number of staff losses at SDC due to the budget cuts making the organisation performance more focussed, albeit times taken to answer questions appear longer.  He also mentioned the reductions in verge cutting, again due to the budget cuts.

Cllr Lawrence reported that the Local Development Framework team has held well received meetings with a number of Parish Councillors during which the new planning framework was explained. He also confirmed that the political control of the District Council has remained unaltered after the recent local elections.


Cllr. Simmons added that the Parish Council has been notified of a consultation regarding future ownership of parcels of District Council land, one of which is Sunnyside. The Council will be discussing this item in the ordinary Parish Council meeting.


No further issues were raised and Cllrs. and the Clerk withdrew to the Guild Hall for the A.G.M and ordinary meeting, leaving the assembled company to view the various displays including one by guests from Transition Stratford. 

ASTON CANTLOW PARISH COUNCIL

CHAIRMAN’s REPORT on 2010-2011

As Charles Dickens wrote in a Tale of Two Cities -- "It was the best of times and the worst of times."   That’s how the chairman would summarize his report on the 2010-11 council year delivered at the Annual Parish Meeting on 17th May before returning to the backbenches for the remainder of his term in office until May 2012.  Having come out of retirement and stepped into the breach when the council was unable to find anyone willing to stand at a bye-election last autumn, he unexpectedly found himself in the chair on the 18th January when Michelle Hardy had to relinquish that post for personal reasons.  Thanks were due to Michelle for her service as Chairman during the first eight months of the council year.  

The best of times and highlight of the year was the launch of the Community Website at the Annual Parish Meeting, the culmination of months of work by the council and an intense two months of development with partners since all the other parish organisations came on board on 2nd March at the inaugural meeting of the Aston Cantlow Community Forum.  Thanks to local volunteer and retired IT consultant David Hannaford and Jason Lorenz & Sam Hamilton of SDC’s IT staff, a ground-breaking interactive website had been developed using an “Open Source” content management system hosted on a third party’s server.  That solution had proved to be cheaper and more capable of further development than SDC’s usual website offering for parishes.  With the funds saved it had been possible to buy a digital projector & pull-up screen and flipchart & easel out of the Lottery grant; also an all-in-one printer for use with the Community Commuter which it was hoped would soon be installed in the Club - once a hosting Agreement was in place.  Release 1 was only the start of the website and further enhancements are in hand so everyone’s suggestions will be welcomed

The  report touched on some of the council’s routine and unsung work like responding to consultations on planning applications and reporting potholes, as well as keeping the administrative wheels turning by ensuring that Standing Orders, Financial Regulations and the like are kept up to-date.  It was reported that the council’s finances were sound but the reasons why it had been felt necessary to increase the Precept for 2011-12 by 3.8% were given.  The simple Income & Expenditure Statement, which was all that small parish councils were required to prepare, could be misleading if account was not taken of earmarked funds such as the Lottery grant for the website.  From 2011-12 an Asset Replacement & Maintenance Fund would be established so that adequate provision was made for future management of the council’s modest range of assets. 

The worst of times was reflected by unwillingness of candidates to come forward when seats on the council fall vacant.  The unusually high turnover of councillors since the present council was formed in June 2008 had left only two out of the original six councillors still serving.  The challenges of balancing careers and domestic life with duties as councillors during what are difficult times for everybody has proved too much for some and a further loss to the council during the year was Dan Salter in January.  Fortunately Lesley Harvey had joined in March but then David Godwin stood down in April so the council ended the year one councillor short again. A plea was made for residents to take more interest in local affairs and support the Parish Council in its work or risk losing it.
The full impact of budget cuts by the county and district councils were only now emerging as details of reductions and losses of bus services and reduced grass cutting were announced.  The council was waiting to hear the fate of the proposed flood alleviation scheme in the vicinity of Teapot Hall / Brook Road (which County Cllr Hobbs was later able to give an update on).  At least the county’s Flood Risk Manager spent half a day in the parish with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman carrying out a full inspection of the whole of the catchment area and all the locations prone to flooding.

On a more positive note opportunities were on the horizon as the Government released details of its Big Society initiative and the Localism Bill.  Those measures, along with a new planning framework, aim to move decision making closer to the community.  However, in order to respond to those challenges the community needs a strong vibrant parish council to act as the community’s mouthpiece and so much soul searching needs to be done to reinvigorate it and find more time-efficient means of working so that residents are able to serve.  Maybe the way forward was to use the Community Forum as the sounding board and to jointly sponsor informal working parties formed from individuals with particular areas of interest or expertise who could investigate and debate issues before making recommendations to councillors.  Participative budgeting was a technique that should also have a role to play in engaging local residents in decision making about the parish precept for 2012-13.

Past and current fellow councillors were thanked for their efforts and support, and the Chairman expressed the council’s appreciation of Liz Butterworth’s work as Clerk during what had been a difficult and unusually busy year. Thanks were also due to Gwen Comfort who once again acted as the council’s Internal Auditor.  Melanie Findlay was thanked for acting as the council’s representative on the Village hall management committee during the year and Tim Twynam for acting as Vice-Chairman from the 16th November meeting.

The key messages from the 2010-11 council year were that much could be achieved by a small parish when everybody pulls together but that the community needs to continue doing so if the opportunities were to be grasped given the significant changes that were afoot in local government and the public sector in general.

Summary of Chairman’s Annual Report

Delivered to the Annual Parish Meeting by reference to Powerpoint slides

by

Malcolm Simmons

Chairman of Aston Cantlow Parish Council

18th January 2011 to 18th May 2011

Report for Aston Cantlow Annual Parish Meeting 17th May 2011

                                Richard Hobbs

I am pleased to announce that funding and approval has been given for the work to start on the first stage of the project to minimise the flooding of Brook Road. This autumn the hedge will be removed and replanted further away from the road, the electricity pylon will be moved and the ditch along side of the road will be widened. A further assessment will be undertaken to try and solve the problem of the narrow culvert under the road, and any other measures to alleviate the flooding will be assessed.

Planning permission has now been granted for the Stratford Parkway railway station.  Despite various comments that the building of the new station could lead to the closure of the station in the town centre, I think the increase in passenger numbers will make the line more commercially viable and help to sustain off peak services especially late night and week-end.  This will help to secure the town centre station and WCC’s policy is to always oppose the closure of town centre railway stations. 

Press Release

Bid submitted for new Parkway station 

Warwickshire County Council has submitted a bid to the Department for Transport to deliver Stratford Parkway Station, train service improvements and a package of transport measures to help people access the station sustainably.

The county council is leading a team, which includes London Midland, Centro and Network Rail, to deliver the landmark project which would see a new £8.8 million pound station built next to the Park and Ride. The bid is supported by rail users, both Stratford District Council and Stratford Town Council, Sustrans, the Shakespeare Line Promotion Group and Rail Future.

It is forecast that the project will attract 114,000 new rail trips to the new station and the existing town station by 2024/2025. The extra revenue generated will help fund more trains during weekdays, on Saturdays and provide a regular evening service to both Stratford stations.

Cllr Alan Cockburn, Warwickshire County Council’s Portfolio Holder for Environment and Economy, said of the scheme: “A successful bid will be fantastic news for Stratford. People have been pressing for evening services for Stratford town station for years and this package will make that possible.

“If we receive the funding, this scheme is going to regenerate the local rail network to the benefit of both stations in Stratford and have a positive impact on the wider economy.”

People will be able to access the new station by walking, cycling and public transport which makes it a very green option. The scheme is projected to relieve the road network of almost four million vehicle kilometres every year. If the bid is successful, the new evening and weekend services will start in April 2012 and the weekday off-peak services will start on station opening in December 2013.

The bid is for £4,995,000 of Local Sustainable Transport Funding towards the total scheme cost is £8,866,000. The results of the first round of funding bids are expected to be announced by the end of June.

The Government grant for the road camera safety partnership has been withdrawn but the county have put in funds to keep the cameras in use but at a reduced level about 25%  All cameras will be active at some time of the year and there will be reduced mobile enforcement. Road safety education will still occur at a reduced level and accident black spots will still have engineering work done where appropriate.

Where there are community concerns about speeding but no history of casualties see below 
I would like to make you aware of a few changes that we are making to our SpeedAware scheme. SpeedAware was originally created in 2006 by the Road Safety Unit to provide a proactive response at locations where there was a speeding concern. The scheme has evolved over the years to include the work of mobile camera referrals to Warwickshire Police.

As part of the restructuring of the organisation and the lack of Area Based Grant funding, we have completely reviewed the scheme to make it more customer focused, efficient and to promote the localism agenda. We have written to all Town/Parish Councils informing them of this change and have given them information about how they can access the scheme in future. 

The changes to the scheme give us a great deal of flexibility. We can therefore provide our Members with a bespoke scheme where there is funding is available, for example Area Committee funding (there is no funding within Road Safety to operate the scheme).

We will also be offering two packages to the public and have written to Town/Parish Councils. For your information, below is a summary of the two options available; 

Option 1. SpeedAware Package - £250 which includes:


4 complete days (x2 days x 2 officers) of SpeedAware Officer visits with flashing anti-speed signs – multiple locations.


Covert before and after speed survey.


2 week fixed flashing anti speed sign – dependant on fixing to existing street furniture.


Localised anti-speeding campaign using plastic signs.


Door to door delivery of SLOW DOWN wheelie bins stickers.


Full report on the campaign.

Designed for Parish/Town Councils and Members where funding is available.

Option 2. Community SpeedAware – FREE, requires local volunteers


Free loan for up to 2 weeks of a Smiley SID flashing sign to be staffed by local volunteers.


Full training given on site to a minimum of 2 volunteers.


Volunteers can be members of the local council/organisations & Neighbourhood Watch groups.


Signs can be used throughout the community subject to safety checks.


Full support of the County Council Road Safety Team.

Designed for small groups/organisations/Councils

As a Member I am sure you will be aware of the need to address local speeding issues.   I hope the range of services we are offering will address these concerns, whilst taking into account both the localism agenda and the need to provide a service at minimal cost.

Kind regards

Chris Fossey and Poonam Pathania <chrisfossey@warwickshire.gov.uk>

The funding for rights of way has also been reduced and the department will be under the supervision of Keith Davenport. The officer for maintenance in the south of the county will be Richard Barnard who will be able to help enable the local community keep the rights of way clear.   <richardbarnard@warwickshire.gov.uk>

The police are now working towards a strategic alliance with West Mercia force to find further savings, but this would not result in the loss of identity of Warwickshire as an independent Police Force.

The new policing model which I have already outlined has now started

The libraries consultation is still ongoing Stratford and Alcester will stay open but the hours will be reduced to 35 per week

Richard Hobbs
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